LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
9th October, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.10 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair


Councillors Carson, Cullen, Fernandez, Judge, Slater, Smyth and Witkowski

Reverend Father Paxton - Co-opted Member

Councillors Mann and Merry, respectively Lead Member for Education and Deputy Leader of the Council, attended the meeting by invitation

36.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Dobson and Eglin and Reverend Dr. Archer, 
Mr. Langley and Mr. Nathan.

37.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE

It was reported that Mr. Wilson would not be continuing as a Parent Governor and, hence, would not be eligible to be a member of this Committee.  

38.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 11th September, 2002, were approved as a correct record and the action sheet arising therefrom was noted.


Members continued their discussions (Minute 29 refers) on the level of support which the LEA gave school governors.  Councillor Mann reported that external verification had confirmed that the LEA provided a good standard of training for governors but that it was possible a different type was required to help develop governor confidence in their role as “critical friend”.

39.
BEST VALUE REVIEW : SPORTS DEVELOPMENT AND CITY LEISURE

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) describing how the terms of reference for the abovementioned review had been developed, (b) indicating the resources made available for the review and how they had been diverted towards the CPA Gap Inspection for leisure, (c) setting out recent developments on matters such as comparison, consultation and the most appropriate route for delivery of the Best Value outcome and (d) indicating timescales for the completion of the Review.

Members who had been involved in the CPA Gap Inspection expressed reservations about the rigour of the process.  The Director of Education and Leisure confirmed that such concern had already been communicated and challenges raised about the conclusion of the draft Review.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that a further report be submitted to the Committee at their meeting on 11th December, 2002.

40.
OVERVIEW OF THE COMMONWEALTH GAMES IN SALFORD

A report of the Commonwealth Games Task Group was  submitted  giving an overview of the events which had been held in Salford as part of the Commonwealth Games in July - August, 2002.  These had included:-

· the arrival of the Queen’s Jubilee baton - which had been attended by 10,000 people and for which the Council had organised a number of activities

· the Marathon which had been attended by thousands of spectators

· the 20km Walk which set a world record of 16,000 spectators for events outside of a stadium

· the 50km Walk which attracted 5,000 spectators in spite of a thunder storm

· the Triathlon with estimated spectators of between 75,000 to 100,000.

Details were given also of associated events in the City including mini games at schools and a Quays Festival at the Watersports Centre.

The events had attracted a high level of TV coverage at an international level and very positive press coverage.  The links between the Council and South Africa had been enhanced.  Related benefits included an increased interest in sports clubs in Salford.

Councillor Merry recorded his thanks to the staff who had helped make the Commonwealth Games in Salford such a success.

Members of the Committee also expressed appreciation of the efforts of staff and:-

· were pleased to note that there had been no incidence of any crime during the events

· felt that the success of the Commonwealth Games demonstrated the value of undertaking careful planning and, where possible, rehearsals or trial runs for events of this nature

· noted that difficulties in securing details from Manchester 2002 Limited were hindering efforts to commemorate the contribution of volunteers from Salford 

· were given details of developments and events planned to commemorate the success of the games such as displays at Council offices and the Art Gallery and production of a video

· were made aware of future developments which would reflect the success of the games such as erection of screens in the Lowry Plaza to enable the community to watch events and regular Triathlons 

AGREED:
THAT all staff involved in the Commonwealth Games be congratulated on their achievements.

41.
EDUCATION AND LEISURE SERVICE PLAN 2001/02 - PROGRESS

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) setting out the objectives which had been included in her Directorate’s Service Plan for 2001/02, (b) indicating their linkages to the corporate objectives which were in place at the time and the goals for the year and (c) giving a statement of progress for each objective.


Members were concerned that, in some cases, the targets set by H.M. Government did not take account of local circumstances and, thus, could be unrealistic.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Director of Education and Leisure vary the format of the next report on this subject so as to indicate the targets set locally and those imposed at a national level.

42.
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2002/03 - 

FIRST QUARTER OUTTURN


The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) on the performance of her Directorate as measured by the statutory Performance Indicators for the first quarter of 2002/03, (b) indicating that the nature of most of the performance indicators was such that an annual rather than quarterly assessment would be more appropriate and (c) concluding that, on balance, the performance of the Directorate had improved since 2001/02.


The Directorate reported on action which was being taken - including recruitment of staff - in an effort to improve performance with regard to statements of Special Educational Need.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

43.
ADMISSION ARRANGEMENTS TO SECONDARY SCHOOLS 2004/05 - CONSULTATION ON PROPOSED REVISIONS

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) indicating that factors such as demographic changes, the need to review secondary provision and an inability to match supply of, with the demand for, secondary school places had given rise to a need to address the arrangements for transfer between primary and secondary schools, (b) setting out legal requirements such as the need to avoid exceeding school admission numbers and to minimise restrictions on parental right to express a preference and (c) specifying a process by which opinions would be sought on proposals to remove the guarantee of a place at a linked high school and to comment upon a preferred method for calculation of distance from a school.


Members discussed the proposals and drew attention to their possible impact upon the community.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the final report be submitted at a future Committee.

44.
PRIMARY SCHOOL REVIEW

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) describing action taken to date as part of a process to reduce the unacceptable level of surplus school places which had been identified by the OFSTED in their inspection of the LEA, (b) indicating that the process of reducing primary school places would involve deciding which schools were to be maintained/amalgamated or closed and pupils transferred and developing a programme to transform the stock which was retained, (c) indicating that the process should generate savings which could be distributed amongst the schools and enable significant improvements in standards and (d) enclosing details of the next stage of the review process which would involve initial consultation and set -out proposed options.


On behalf of Reverend Dr. Archer the Chairman (i) expressed concern that the Church of England Diocese had not been consulted at an earlier stage and (ii) drew attention to perceived deficiencies in the proposals which the Diocese had suggested arose as a result.  Elected Members also complained that they had not been aware of the proposals.  The Director of Education and Leisure acknowledged that the proposals were likely to cause concern to a range of people and, hence, deciding when to release the information was a sensitive matter.  As the proposals would be available to the media once the report was submitted to Cabinet priority was given to informing the headteachers of schools which might be affected by the proposals.  It was acknowledged, therefore, that other parties did not receive the information prior to it being discussed by the Cabinet.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that a further report be submitted on the outcome of the consultation process.

45.
WORKPLAN AND FORWARD PLAN

The Committee considered a workplan setting out a programme of reports for submission up to March, 2003, and the forward plan of key decisions for four months commencing on 1st October, 2002.


AGREED:
THAT the documents be noted and the Review of Museums Opening Hours be included on the workplan following discussions between the Director of Personnel and Performance and the Director of Education and Leisure.
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